(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
15 December 2008 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 


38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.
Visit of Permanent Secretary for Education To Islands District Council


The Permanent Secretary for Education briefly introduced the directions and emphases of education in Hong Kong with the aid of computer projection slides:
a.
The Special Administrative Region Government had all along laid much emphasis on education. Substantial resources had been allocated and much work had been done in order to provide quality education for students.  Expenditures in education had been increased steadily from $49.2 billion in 1998/99 to $77.3 billion in 2008/09. The increase in 2008/09 was mainly due to: (i) allocation of $18 billion to set up a research fund; (ii) extension of free education up to senior secondary level, i.e. from 9 to 12 years; (iii) further implementation of Pre-primary Education Voucher Scheme, i.e. amount of fee subsidy would be increased from $10, 000 to $11, 000 per student; (iv) the creation of a new staff rank of assistant principal in public sector primary schools; and (v) the ratio of graduate teachers in public sector primary and secondary schools would be increased.
b. 
The ability of Hong Kong students in reading, science and mathematics was found to be among the world’s best, according to findings of numerous surveys conducted in recent years. This had in turn proved that reforms in education in Hong Kong had been effective. The government would endeavour to strengthen and deepen the various reform measures in the future.
c.
Starting from the academic year of 2009/10, where conditions would allow, small class teaching would be implemented progressively from primary one in public sector primary schools. In the academic year of 2014/15, it would be extended to primary six. To provide support to schools to prepare for school-based curriculum to tie in with small class teaching, about 700 time-limited Certificated Master/Mistress posts would be created.

d. 
Also starting from the academic year of 2009/10, the “334” new academic structure would be implemented. Students in the public sector secondary schools would be fully subsidized by the government until their graduation from senior secondary education.

e.
The Education Bureau was discussing with stakeholders on the issue of medium of instruction. Options were being explored to fine-tune the medium of instruction taking into account the actual learning conditions and needs of students, with the goal of achieving proficiency in both Chinese and English languages.

f.
Support provided to schools to enhance integrated education would be strengthened. Starting from the academic year of 2008/09, the upper limit of subsidy provided to each primary and secondary school would be increased to $1 million. Every school with one to six severely impaired students enrolled would be allocated with an annual basic provision of $120,000, so that more appropriate care would be provided to students.

g.
In order to assist non-Chinese speaking students to integrate into the local education system and the community, various supporting measures had been formulated to enhance the learning and teaching of these students, particularly in the subject of Chinese Language.
h. 
The Permanent Secretary concluded that it was the common goal of the local community to provide quality education for our students. The Education Bureau would strengthen its co-ordination and communication with all sectors in order to do a better job.




Members gave their opinions and raised enquiries on various educational issues, which were summarized as below:

a.
A member said that there were many non-Chinese speaking students in Tung Chung, but there was a lack of English-medium school in the area. Parents therefore had to accompany their younger children to schools outside the area, and as a result their livelihood was affected and students also had less time to study. For some parents whose stay in Hong Kong was temporary, they would like their non-Chinese speaking children to receive education in English. She therefore requested the Bureau to reconsider the proposal of establishing English-medium school(s) or classes in Tung Chung. 
b.
The vice-Chairlady enquired whether private kindergartens would continue to be allowed to receive subsidy under the Pre-primary Education Voucher Scheme three years later. She said that school principals in the Islands District worried that with the change in the policy related to medium of instruction, the effect of “labeling” would be strengthened. She proposed that the Bureau should meet the school principals in the District so as to understand their worries.
c.
A member said that there were both large and small classes in the Islands District. He worried that the government might need to maintain the number of students in schools of large classes, and thus would allocate less students to those of small classes. It would then be unfair to the latter schools. He opined that the above two types of schools should not coexist in the same district, as pressure would be formed on schools in taking in students. He was also concerned about how civic and national education would be conducted, so that the goal of students having a deeper understanding of our country could be achieved.
d.
With regard to the lack of English-medium school in the Islands District, a member said that there was a land lease of Discovery Bay in 2000 stipulating that there was a piece of land for the construction of secondary/primary school. As the government and the developer had for eight years failed to arrive at an agreement over the cost of building the school, the matter had remained unresolved. With the present economic downturn and the lowering of land premium and construction costs, she proposed that the government should seize the opportunity to discuss with the developer and have the plan implemented as soon as possible. She was also concerned about a newly established private independent school, Discovery College, in the area. Most of the cost of construction, around $225 million, and the land were provided by the government. However, the school was set up on privately developed area and it thus did not belong to any district, and for the same reason, residents in the area were not benefited. She opined that while the government had allocated substantial resources to the school, its supervision was not adequate. As a result, students of the area had to travel elsewhere and students outside had to travel in the opposite direction, and the traffic of area was thus seriously affected. Residents had to bear the best part of the school’s management fees, but those benefited were mainly residents outside the area. She urged the Bureau to have the issue dealt with squarely, and that the Planning Department, the Lands Department and the Education Bureau should enhance the communication among themselves, so that similar problems would be avoided in the future.
e.
A member said that one third of the population of Yat Tung Estate was under the age of 15 and there was a strong demand for nurseries. At present, there was only one nursery in the area. He urged the government to set up more nurseries in the area. As there were many students of South Asian origins in Tung Chung, he proposed the setting up of a English-medium school or classes. That would reduce the number of students traveling outside the area and it would also alleviate the burden of transportation expenditure of the residents. He was also concerned about whether the new academic structure for senior secondary education would be able to solve the problems of youth failing to find school places and jobs.


In response to enquiries raised by members, the Permanent Secretary for Education responded as follows:
a.
The Pre-primary Education Voucher Scheme was introduced in the academic year of 2007/08 and only non-profit-making kindergartens would be eligible for participation. However, qualified kindergartens were encouraged to transform themselves into non-profit-making in nature, so that they could join in the scheme. A transitional period of three year was set to allow time for preparation. The intention of the scheme was to alleviate the burden of parents and to improve the quality of kindergartens. As public funds were limited and there was no guarantee that private independent kindergartens would use the entire amount of subsidies on school business, the authorities did not intent to change the policy at the present. The scheme would be reviewed two years later, and related issues would then be examined together.
b.
The issue of medium of instruction was complicated and there were different viewpoints in our community. The existing English-medium instruction schools had fulfilled the following three criteria when they were such categorized at the material time, i.e. the students had the ability to learn in English, the teachers had the ability to teach in English, and that the school would be able to provide conscientiously and strategically an environment that would be conducive to learning in English. For schools newly established, there was no sufficient data to classify them into English or Chinese secondary schools. Therefore, there was no such proposition as “the establishment of an English secondary school in a certain area”.
c.
The ability of students had to be taken into consideration in using English as the medium of instruction. Or else, the results might be quite contrary to the original intentions. Through fine-tuning the medium of instruction, the schools would have greater flexibility in the future and more subjects could be taught in English. Schools in the Islands District could increase the number of class hours teaching in English under the fine-tuning policy.

d.
The Education Bureau would continue to exchange views with schools on the issue of medium of instruction.

e.
Where both large and small classes existed in the same district, there might be a certain possibility of students being allocated to schools with different modes. On the other hand, many schools and parents had expressed their wish to the Bureau that small classes should not be adopted across the board, as that would reduce the chance of students being admitted into certain schools. A balance thus had to be maintained. If small class teaching was found to be effective, the schools would adopt the method. Therefore, schools themselves should be allowed ample time to decide on when to adopt small class teaching.
f.
National education was an important area in the Policy Address. After reviewing the curriculum, the Education Bureau would strengthen the contents of national education. Exchanges between our schools and those of Mainland would be enhanced and more exchange visits would arranged, so that students would be able to understand under the guidance of teachers the development and systems of our country.
g.
It was the policy of the government to encourage the integration of non-Chinese speaking students into our community, as eventually they would live in Hong Kong and thus should not be separated from mainstream schools in their education. The Bureau understood that learning Chinese would be quite difficult for them, as they did not have much opportunity to use it. The Bureau would strengthen the support given to these students. Apart from adjusting the curriculum, the Bureau would study ways to provide them with more opportunities to enter universities. In the previous year, the Examination Authority had introduced the United Kingdom’s international examination of Chinese as a second language into Hong Kong, and the results were recognized by universities. Schools were also encouraged to enroll non-Chinese speaking students who had excelled in other areas into Form Six, before the results of the above examinations were published.
h.
Opinions expressed about establishing nurseries in Tung Chung would be related to the Social Welfare Department, to which jurisdiction over the matter belonged. Under the new senior secondary academic structure, students would be encouraged to finish their secondary education in their original school. For drop-outs, there was a “Non-attendance Cases Team” in the Bureau to follow up on students who left school at Form Three level or below. For similar cases in the future, the team would do the same to encourage students to continue their studies. At present, there were various routes such students could consider taking. The Vocational Training Council was conducting an overall review of its courses to tie in with the new academic structure for senior secondary education, so that students who chose to leave schools would have other avenues to continue their studies.
i.
As there was no guarantee of sources of students for private independent schools, thus the existing policy was that they could admit students from the whole territory, regardless of the districts they came from.
j.
The Lands Department was conducting discussion with the developer of Discovery Bay about establishing a school in the area. The Education Bureau would follow up on the matter.


In response to the Permanent Secretary’s replies, follow-up enquiries and opinions summarized below were further raised:

a.
A member reiterated her request of provision of English-medium school in Tung Chung, and expeditious implementation of building a school in Discovery Bay.

b.
A member said that schools in the Islands District welcomed small-class teaching. She also said that the supervision on Discovery College was inadequate. As far as she knew, there was a requirement that 70% of students should be local students, but the school gave priority to the siblings of students and children of the staff of English Schools Foundation. She pointed out that some local students from Discovery Bay were thus not admitted into the school, and further enquired how the Education Bureau would ensure the 70% requirement would be met. She said that the government should exercise supervision on the schools to see that governmental policies were enforced.
c.
A member said that Discovery Bay belonged to Central and Western District in terms of school net, whereas Peng Chau belonged to that of the New Territories. Many students in Peng Chau chose to go to schools in Discovery Bay because of their choices of school net. As a result, only one of the original three schools on Peng Chau remained. The member was worried by the development and proposed that Peng Chau be incorporated into the school net of Central and Western District.
d.
A member said that the buildings of Southern District Secondary School in Mui Wo could be used, if an English-medium school were to be set up on Lantau. The member said that as far as he understood it, some correctional organizations had the intention of borrowing the site to set up a school. He proposed that the Mui Wo Rural Committee, the local people and residents should be consulted.
e.
A member said that native-speaking English teachers should be employed to raise the English standard of students. These teachers would be able to lead students in discussion and develop an English speaking environment. The results of a survey suggested that one of reasons for expatriates not willing to come to work in Hong Kong was the lack of international schools locally. He worried the competitiveness of Hong Kong would be compromised.


The Permanent Secretary for Education further responded as follows:
a.
Land and vacated school buildings would be provided for the development of international schools. The possibility of establishing international schools on Lantau would not be ruled out if there were suitable places for the purpose.

b.
The ratio of local students of private independent/international schools was variously stipulated in each land grant provision. These schools were self-financing and thus greater flexibility was allowed in their enrollment of students. In certain circumstances, a short period of flexibility might be allowed due to various considerations, even if there was a requirement of ratio of local students.  The Bureau would follow up on the situation as mentioned by the member.
c.
At present, several organizations had expressed interest in applying for the vacant premises of Southern District Secondary School. The District Council would be consulted before a decision was made.

d.
The Chief Executive had talked about the development of international schools in the Policy Address he delivered in the previous year. Several vacated school sites/reserved land had been set aside for the expansion of local international schools, or for the establishment of new international schools. The Bureau had consulted various sponsoring bodies about the issue and their response was very favourable.

e.
An overall review of the school nets of the whole Special Administrative Region would be conducted in the following year.
II.
Meeting of Under Secretary for Home Affairs with District Councilors


The Under Secretary for Home Affairs said that the main purpose of the meeting was to exchange views with councilors and listen to their opinions. The new measures recently rolled out by the government focused mainly on stabilizing the financial market, assisting small and medium enterprises and creation of employment. In the new economic environment, the district councils played an important role in community building, community care and maintaining social harmony. She would like to exchange views and experiences with councilors on how to strengthen ties with the community and the councilors, and how to enhance cultural development and assist social enterprises, etc.


A member said that being the administrator of the Multi-storey Buildings Ordinance (Cap. 344), the Secretary for Home Affairs would render property owners helpless, if powers delegated to him under Section 40(A) were not exercised to intervene into disputes and assist in settling them. She requested the Under Secretary to provide information to illustrate whether the Secretary had ever exercised power delegated to intervene into disputes, ever since the enactment of the ordinance.


The vice-Chairlady said that she would expect the district council to assist the authorities in grasping public opinions. With regards to local administration, she proposed the authorities to co-ordinate with the District Officer to assist in resolving pressing livelihood issues, so that social harmony and effective administration would be achieved. More resources should be allocated to the Islands District because of the need generated by the geographical vastness of the area. She said that social enterprises would develop satisfactorily only if relevant policies were well-coordinated.    


Another member concurred that because of the vastness of the Islands District, the organization of various activities became doubly difficult. He hoped that resources would be deployed efficiently so that residents would be benefited.


A member said that the existing library in the shopping mall of Yat Tung should be retained, even after the opening of the library in Area 17 after 2010. The reason was because it was being used for parent-child activities and thus had community functions. The new library, moreover, would be 25 to 30 minutes away on foot.


A member gave various examples of major project to raise queries about the public consultation work of the district office.



Another member hoped that the Home Affairs Bureau and the government would assist in encouraging restaurants and food outlets on Cheung Chau to take part in selling only vegetarian food on the Bun Festival. 



A member proposed that the number of frontline civil servants be increased. He also urged the government to consider providing end-of-service gratuities and medical allowances to district councilors. He enquired if it was inappropriate for offices of district councilors to co-organize activities sponsored by district councils.



A member said that the government should be flexible in dealing with the issue of providing an indoor sports centre for Lamma Island residents. The requirement of 50 000 person per venue was extremely unfair for the island.



A member said that the government should create more employment opportunities for the Islands District. Frontline manpower could be deployed to clean debris left behind by typhoons and cutting trees, for example, she proposed.



A member said that there was a lack of community facilities on Lamma Island and she invited the Under Secretary to visit the island.


The Under Secretary for Home Affairs responded as follows:

a.
The aim of Home Affairs Bureau in the management of multi-storey buildings was to encourage owners to conduct effective management through the owners’ corporation, and arrive at the decisions that would be in the best interests of the property and its owners. Where different views emerged, they should deal with the issue through the laws and the owners’ corporation.
b.
Enhancing Self-Reliance Through District Partnership Programme conducted by the Home Affairs Bureau had provided the first seed money for social enterprises. It was a means of supporting the enterprises to operate on a commercial basis of self-financing. There were more than 80 programmes in operation, providing about 1400 jobs.
c.
The district councils played a positive role and were the most important advisory body in district administration. It was the channel through which public opinions were collected, which would be considered in the formulation of policies.
d.
Opinions about public libraries in Tung Chung would be related to the department concerned.

e.
Various policy bureaux and departments had all along collected residents’ views on the development of North Tung Chung. The member’s opinion would be related to policy bureaux and departments concerned, so that future planning of Lantau or that of the Islands District as a whole would have more public participation.
f.
She concurred that the Islands District was very rich in traditional culture and tourist resources. How better to tap into these resources could be studied, so as to further advance its development.
g.
The councilors’ concern about the workload of frontline staff would be related to relevant authorities. Miscellaneous expenses allowances and allowances for setting-up and winding-up of offices were also provided for district councilors of the present term. The issue of provision of medical allowances and end-of-service gratuities would be considered when the remuneration package of district councilors would be reviewed at a later stage. The District Officer would respond to the question of councilors’ participation in activities sponsored by the district councils later.
h.
The Leisure and Cultural Services Department would continue to study practical solutions with the district council on the issue of providing indoor recreational venue for Lamma Island residents.

i.
The effects on the conservation of trees after typhoons and works related would be reflected to departments concerned.

j.
The Under Secretary would like to conduct visits to various districts so as to strengthen ties with local leaders and have a better understanding of the districts.



A member pursued to enquire whether power delegated under Section 40 (A) had ever been exercised, and the number of cases in which the power had been exercised. She further said that if the government would not get involved because it was an area of private agreements, then why would there be Schedules 7 and 8 in the ordinance, i.e. Mandatory Terms In Deeds of Mutual Covenant and Terms Added if Consistent with Deeds of Mutual Covenant respectively. She said that the department and the bureau should not use the excuse of private agreements and not intervene, while the interests of owners were compromised. She requested a written reply on the matter.
III.
Question on concrete measures to improve drainage, flooding and slope safety in Lantau


Representative of the Drainage Services Department pointed out that the sea level had risen to 3.67 metres during the passage of Typhoon Hagupit, much higher than usual. Flooding occurred in Tai O as it was a low-lying area and the sea level had risen. The department had conduct checking on the drainage system in the area after the flood receded, and found that it was working well. Thus sea water was pumped away rather rapidly after the sea level had lowered.


Representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department said that solutions to deal with flooding in Tai O were being studied. However, he pointed out that all infrastructural projects in the area had to take into account the factor of preserving the characteristics of the fishing village and the stilt houses. The initial proposal of building a dyke at Wing On Street was being studied by departments concerned. It was anticipated that the concrete proposal would be ready for submission by the end of the year. Parties concerned would then be consulted. For tides exceedingly high, as occurred previously during Hagupit, there had yet been a proposal as the factor of fishing village and the stilt houses had to be considered.


Another representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department said that there were 31 substandard government slopes in the Islands District, 14 of which were on Lantau. Starting in the following year, strengthening works would be conducted on those 14 slopes. He stressed that maintenance works and regular inspections had been conducted all along on other registered government slopes. Risk would be assessed and priority would be set, to be followed by detailed survey and other works. The department had started to implement the longer term Landslip Preventive Measures Programme in June 2008. All man-made slopes, and natural slopes that had had landslides before and where there were buildings and major transportation routes nearby would be dealt with in accordance with the Risk-based Priority Ranking System. In the torrential rain of June 6 to June 8, rainfall was heaviest on Lantau Island. Landslides and debris flows thus occurred on numerous natural slopes on Lantau. The same did not occur as much on man-made slopes, presumably because of a substantial amount of resources devoted by the government in strengthening them before. Survey of slopes on West Lantau would be expedited to tie in with the Landslip Preventive Measures Programme, and greening of shotcreted slopes would be stepped up. With these measures in place, he anticipated that the risk of landslide on Lantau would be lessened in the future.


A member enquired about the design and height of the dyke, and requested that information about greening and strengthening of slopes in the Lantau area would be provided as soon as possible. Safety should come before beauty in handling these slopes, he opined.



The representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department responded that details of the initial design and height of the dyke would be provided in the concrete proposal submitted later on. Prior consultation would be conducted with residents, the rural committee and relevant members of the council.


A member hoped that the project of the dyke at Wing On Street could be implemented the soonest possible. He enquired what remedial measures would be adopted to deal with landslides on the high hills of Tai O and Tung Chung, which were quite unsightly at their present state.



The representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department responded that the quickest and safest method in strengthening slopes, i.e. shotcreting, was used for landslides in Tai O.  After learning of the complaint of unsatisfactory outlook, green paint had been applied. Where safety was not a concern, some shotcrete would be removed and vegetations would be planted to improve the outlook of the slopes. In April of the following year, the consultants engaged by the department would conduct a study on West Lantau, including places where landslides had occurred. Beautification proposals would together be submitted to the District Council then.


The Chairman expressed his gratitude to all government departments which had rendered assistance to Tai O residents during the torrential rain. He hoped that resources would be deployed satisfactorily to deal with dangerous slopes in the Lantau area.

IV.
Question on restoration work at Silver Mine Bay Beach in Mui Wo


Representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department (LCSD) said that some beach sands were washed away at Silver Mine Bay Beach during the passage of Typhoon Hagupit. As a result, roots of some trees became exposed and there was more rubbish than normally would. Excess sand at Wang Tong River nearby was used to replenish the loss and rubbish was cleared almost immediately after the typhoon. With additional manpower deployed and the assistance of villagers, the restoration work was a success. 


Past observation showed that the amount of beach sand would vary seasonally. Where accumulation of sand would hinder the marine passage, sand would be removed to parts where it was needed. At present, the serviceability of the Silver Mine Bay Beach was not affected, but the department would closely monitor the situation. 


In the aftermath of Typhoon Hagupit, two trees were removed and twelve others needed propping up in the vicinity of LCSD’s jurisdiction. Local leaders from the rural committee were satisfied with
works done.


Representative of the Highways Department said that part of the pedestrian walkway outside Silvermine Beach Hotel subsided and the underlying structure was damaged. Restoration work had begun the previous week and was expected to be completed by the end of the year.


A member agreed that restoration works done by the two departments were laudable and opined that sand loss was a problem of long standing. An expert he consulted suggested that extending the existing embankment by 30 metres would ameliorate the situation.


Representative of the LCSD noted the member’s opinion and reiterated that the overall serviceability of the Beach was not affected. 
V.
Question on additional quota for general out-patient service at Tung Chung Health Centre


In response to the enquiry, representative of the Hospital Authority said that they were concerned about the utilization of the service by the elderly. In 2007, a certain portion of appointments had been allotted specially to the elderly, i.e. those aged 65 or above. Information suggested that 90% of the elderly were able to book an appointment of the out-patient service of the Kowloon West Cluster hospitals in two working days. Patients with chronic illness would be given a follow-up appointment. Those with acute illness would be dealt with flexibly. 


Records showed that the actual utilization rate of the general out-patient service at Tung Chung Health Centre was 90%. The rest did not show up and the situation was worse than those of other districts. Reminders would be added to the telephone booking system to inform users that appointments should be cancelled if they could not attend. Those who would accumulate up to three no-shows in the past two months would be temporarily suspended from using the telephone booking service, and these people would then have to attend the clinic in person to make appointments. The aim was to ensure that resources would not be wasted.



Members gave opinions and raised enquiries as below:
a.
The Chairman proposed that appointments for general out-patient services should be increased, given the 10% non-use situation;

b.
A member enquired about how the fact of successful appointments within two days was obtained. He also enquired whether the user could approach the clinic in person to make appointments. He often received complaints that the service had been fully booked, and that frontline staff had disparate treatments for patients with acute illness. As a result, some were forced to turn to private practitioners for consultation, although they were in financial straits already.  He proposed that out-patient quota should be increased and portion of it be set aside for those who approached the clinic in person. He requested a written reply with regard to factors that would be considered on the issue of increasing the number of quota and the number of appointments in the existing quota.



The representative of the Hospital Authority responded that the 10% no-show was not a daily occurrence and direct increase in number of quota would put further strain on the workload which was already very heavy. The out-patient clinic in Tung Chung was already handling the situation with flexibility, and one or two appointments would be added to each time slot where possible.


A special function had been set in the telephone booking system to collect data about the utilization of quota for the elderly, and thus the information of 90% success booking rate was obtained.


The Hospital Authority understood the residents’ demand of out-patient service and had tried to deploy doctors to meet the demand as best as possible. Appropriate arrangements would be made in anticipation of the coming influenza season and other situations.


Users could choose to approach the clinic in person to make appointments, but the advantage of the telephone system was that it provided an around-the-clock service. No quota was set aside for those who came to clinic in person, as the telephone service was originally introduced with the intention of sparing hardship and inconvenience of trying to arrive very early in the morning. 

VI.
Question on provision of dental service in Tung Chung


Representative of the Health Department said that the focus of dental service was to enhance the public awareness of dental health by means of publicity and education. The current service provided to members of the public was mainly emergency dental services. The dental clinic for civil servants at Tung Chung was very busy already and opening to the public would not be considered at the present stage. Elderly persons over the age of 65 and recipients of Comprehensive Social Security Assistance with ill health were provided with special medical allowances by the Social Welfare Department. Starting from 1 October, 2008, recipients of Comprehensive Social Security Assistance under the age of 65 would be provided with the same medical allowances, so as to encourage these people to make better use of services of the private dentists.    
VII.
Leisure and Cultural Services Department Short-term Improvement measures for Sand Loss at Upper Cheung Sha Beach


Representative of the Leisure and Cultural Services Department said that there would be two phases of short-term improvement measures. The first phase would last around four months, including removal of rocks on the beach, filling in the openings below the barbeque place, and stacking up rocks near the land and the barbeque place. The works would be completed before the swimming season of 2009. The second phase would include putting in place of temporary sand retaining structures outside the shark prevention net, and where necessary, replenish sand on the beach. The placing of temporary sand retaining structures would require gazetting, which would take 5 to 9 months, thus the work itself would be conducted in the latter part of 2009. Before the completion of the whole project, sand loss might still occur in certain weather conditions.
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